National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number	9	Page	1
----------------	---	------	---

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Primary and Unpublished Sources

- Buechner and Orth Papers. Northwest Architectural Archives, Elmer L. Andersen Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- "Central Corridor Hennepin and Ramsey Counties, Phase I and II Cultural Resources Investigations of the Central Corridor, Minneapolis, Hennepin County, and Saint Paul, Ramsey County, Minnesota." 1995–1996. Prepared by BRW with Hess, Roise and Company and submitted to the Minnesota Department of Transportation.
- The Cerny Associates Inc.: Architecture, Engineering, Planning Minneapolis and St. Paul, [1965]. Promotional brochure. Minnesota Historical Society Collections, Saint Paul.
- Cerny Associates Papers. Northwest Architectural Archives, Elmer L. Andersen Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- City of Minneapolis. *City Council Proceedings* 9 (May 2, 1883): 45; (June 9, 1883): 97; 10 (October 1, 1884): 408; (October 15, 1884): 428; (October 22, 1884): 435.
- ——. Petition No. 255507 (January 10, 1992).
- Close Associates Papers. Northwest Architectural Archives, Elmer L. Andersen Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- Curran, Christine A., and Charlene K. Roise. "Nokomis Knoll Residential Historic District."

 August 1998. National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Available at the State Historic Preservation Office, Minnesota Historical Society, Saint Paul.
- ——. "Prospect Park Water Tower and Tower Hill Park." June 1997. National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Available at the State Historic Preservation Office, Minnesota Historical Society, Saint Paul.
- Fraser, Marion Foster. "The Arthur Avenue Gang: Prospect Park, Minneapolis in the 1920s and 30s." 1992. Typescript. Minnesota Historical Society Collections, Saint Paul.
- Gibas, Allen H. "The History of Prospect Park." Research Paper, Macalester College, 1965.
- Granger, Susan, and Scott Kelly. "Final Report of the I-35W Standing Structures Survey." May 1994. Prepared by Gemini Research for the Minnesota Department of Transportation.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number 9 Page 2

Hennepin County Deeds Book 1519, Page 411 (recorded March 18, 1942).

- Larson, Paul Clifford. "Olaf Thorshov House." 1984. National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Available at the State Historic Preservation Office, Minnesota Historical Society, Saint Paul.
- McMillan, Sybil L. Email message to Penny Petersen. May 18, 2012.
- Minneapolis Aerial Photographs. Available at John R. Borchert Map Library, O. Meredith Wilson Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- "Minneapolis Public Schools Historic Context Study." 2005. Report by Landscape Research for the Minneapolis Heritage Preservation Commission.
- Minneapolis Special Collections. Minneapolis Central Library.
- Minnesota Department of Transportation Archives. Minnesota Historical Society Collections, Saint Paul.
- 1910 United States Federal Census. Minnesota, Hennepin County, Minneapolis, Ward 2.
- Pearson, Marjorie. "Prospect Park, Minneapolis: An Historical Survey." October 2000. Prepared by Hess, Roise and Company for the Prospect Park and East River Road Improvement Association.
- Perry E. Crosier Papers. Northwest Architectural Archives, Elmer L. Andersen Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- Pudvan, Joan Hunter, compiler. "Memories of Prospect Park, Circa 1910–1950, Minneapolis, Minnesota." 2001. Typescript. Minnesota Historical Society Collections, Saint Paul.
- Stebbins, E. S., Papers. Northwest Architectural Archives, Elmer L. Andersen Library, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis.
- Straub, Richard L. Letter to Tony Scallon. December 24, 1991.
- Wright, C. Ben. "Minneapolis Parks and Recreation: A History of the Park and Recreation Board since World War II." [1980]. Unpublished typescript prepared for the Minneapolis Park and Recreation Board.

United States Department of the Interior

National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number 9 Page 3

Secondary and Published Sources

Altshuler, Alan A. *The City Planning Process: A Political Analysis*. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1965.

OMB No. 1024-0018

- "Architects' Dozen." Architecture Minnesota 34 (July-August 2008): 48.
- Aronson, Claire. "A Few Good Fights." Hennepin History 54 (Winter 1995): 5–17.
- Atlas of the City of Minneapolis, Minnesota. Minneapolis: C. M. Foote Publishing Company, 1898.
- Balcom, Thomas W. "A Tale of Two Towers: Washburn Park and Its Water Supply." *Minnesota History* 49 (Spring 1984): 19–28.
- Beautiful Homes: 200 Plans. Minneapolis: Keith Corporation, 1925.
- Blegen, Theodore C. *Minnesota: A History of the State*. 1963; Minneapolis: University of Minnesota, 1975.
- Catalog of the First Annual Exhibition of the Minneapolis Architectural Club, 1909, in the Galleries of the Builders' Exchange, April 17 to May 3, 1909. Minneapolis, 1909.
- City of Minneapolis. Minneapolis: C. M. Foote and Company, 1892.
- Cleveland, H. W. S. Landscape Architecture as Applied to the Wants of the West; with an Essay on Forest Planting in the Great Plains. 1873. Reprint, Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 2002.
- ———. Suggestions for a System of Parks and Parkways for the City of Minneapolis. Minneapolis: Johnson, Smith, and Harrison, 1883.
- Davison's Atlas of the City of Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota. Minneapolis: C. Wright Davison, 1887.
- Davison's Minneapolis City Directory, 1916. C. R. Davison: Minneapolis, 1916.
- Dean, Patty. "It is Here We Live': Minneapolis Homes and the Arts and Crafts Movement." *Minnesota History* 57 (Spring 2001): 245–262.
- Diers, John W., and Aaron Isaacs. Twin Cities by Trolley: The Streetcar Era in Minneapolis and

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number 9 rage 4	Section number _	9	Page	4
-------------------------	------------------	---	------	---

- St. Paul. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2007.
- The Dual City Blue Book 1893–1894. Minneapolis: R. L. Polk and Company, 1894.
- Egan, James E. *Atlas of Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.* Minneapolis: Minneapolis Real Estate Board, 1903.
- El-Hai, Jack. *Lost Minnesota: Stories of Vanished Places*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2001.
- Gebhard, David. "Pattern Books." In *Master Builders: A Guide to Famous American Architects*, edited by Diane Maddex, 68–73. Washington, D.C.: Preservation Press, 1985.
- ———, and Tom Martinson. *A Guide to the Architecture of Minnesota*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press. 1977.
- Gerloff, Robert, Kristi Johnson, and Peter J. Musty. *Cape Cods and Ramblers: A Remodeling Planbook for Post-WWII Houses.* Minneapolis: Minnesota Housing and Redevelopment Authority, 1999.
- Gray, James. *The University of Minnesota, 1851–1951*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1951.
- Grimmer, Anne. Preservation Briefs 22: The Preservation and Repair of Historic Stucco. Washington, D.C.: National Park Service, 1990.
- Harvey, Thomas. "Mail-Order Architecture in the Twenties." Landscape 25 (1991): 1–9.
- Hess, Jeffrey A., and Paul Clifford Larson. *Saint Paul's Architecture: A History*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2006.
- Hession, Jane King, Rip Rapson, and Bruce N. Wright. *Ralph Rapson: Sixty Years of Modern Design*. Afton, Minn.: Afton Historical Society Press, 1999.
- Hopkins, G. M. A Complete Set of Surveys and Plats of Properties in the City of Minneapolis. Minneapolis: G. M. Hopkins, 1885.
- Hudson's Dictionary of Minneapolis: A Guide and Handbook. Minneapolis: Hudson Company, 1925.
- Kasberg, K. A., ed. Lutheran Almanac for 1919. Minneapolis: Augsburg Publishing House,

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number _	9	Page	5	
1010				

- Jones, Robert T., ed. *Authentic Small Houses of the Twenties.* 1929. Reprint, New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1987.
- Kane, Lucille M. *The Falls of St. Anthony: The Waterfall that Built Minneapolis*. 1966; updated edition, Saint Paul: Minnesota Historical Society, 1987.
- Lanegran, David A., and Ernest R. Sandeen. *The Lake District of Minneapolis: A History of the Calhoun-Isles Community*. Saint Paul: Living Historical Museum, 1979.
- McAlester, Virginia and Lee. *A Field Guide to American Houses*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2004.
- Millett, Larry. *AIA Guide to the Twin Cities*. Saint Paul: Minnesota Historical Society Press, 2007.
- -----. Lost Twin Cities. Saint Paul: Minnesota Historical Society, 1992.
- Minnesota Works Progress Administration. 1940 Atlas of the City of Minneapolis, Minnesota. Minneapolis: City of Minneapolis, 1941.
- The Northwest. December 1884, 17.
- Prospect Park History Committee. *Under the Witch's Hat: A Prospect Park East River Road Neighborhood History*. Minneapolis: Prospect Park East River Road Improvement Association, 2003.
- Prosser, Richard S. *Rails to the North Star: A Minnesota Railroad Atlas.* 1966. Reprint, Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2007.
- "R. T. Jones Dies at 78." Northwest Architect 27 (May-June 1963): 49.
- Schmid, Calvin F. Social Saga of the Twin Cities: An Ecological and Statistical Study of Social Trends in Minneapolis and St. Paul. Minneapolis: Minneapolis Council of Social Agencies, Bureau of Social Research, 1937.
- Schuyler, David. *Apostle of Taste: Andrew Jackson Downing, 1815–1852.* Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1996.
- Schwarz, George M. The Geology of the Minneapolis-St. Paul Metropolitan Area. Minneapolis:

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number _	9	Page	6	

University of Minnesota Press, 1936.

- Simpson, Pamela H. *Cheap, Quick, and Easy: Imitative Architectural Materials, 1870–1930.* Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1999.
- Staples, Loring. "The Decline and Fall of Louis Menage." *Hennepin County History* 42 (1983): 3–16.
- Storrer, William Allin. *The Frank Lloyd Wright Companion*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992.
- Tobin, Erin M. "When the Imitation Becomes Real: Attitudes Toward Asphalt and Asbestos-Cement Roofing and Siding." *APT Bulletin* 31 (2000): 34–37.
- Warner, George, and Charles M. Foote, eds. *History of Hennepin County and the City of Minneapolis*. Minneapolis: North Star Publishing Company, 1881.
- Warner, Sam B., Jr. *Streetcar Suburbs: The Process of Growth in Boston, 1870–1900.* 1962. Reprint, New York: Atheneum, 1969.
- Wick, Ann. "Prospect Park One-of-a-Kind Neighborhood." *Hennepin County History* 32 (Spring 1973): 5–7, 9, 13.
- Willard, Daniel E. The Story of the North Star State. Saint Paul: Webb Publishing Co., 1922.
- Wirth, Theodore. *Minneapolis Park System, 1883–1944*. Minneapolis: Minneapolis Board of Park Commissioners, 1945.
- Zellie, Carole. "The Romantic Landscape and Twin Cities Residence Parks." *Architecture Minnesota* 5 (February 1980): 39–40.

Newspapers

- "Aasen Heads Twin City Lutheran Rescue Home." Minneapolis Tribune, January 16, 1918.
- Altowicz, Abe. "Prospect Park High and Haughty." Minneapolis Star, February 16, 1956.
- Barnhill, June, and J. P. S. La Sha. "Hafstad's House Now Historic." *Tower Talks* 9 (July–August 1982): 3, 11.
- Betlach, Elvira. "Southeast History Told by Native Woman." Minneapolis Argus, October 3,

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section number _	9	Page	7
------------------	---	------	---

1963, October 10, 1963, October 24, 1963.

- "Campus-Area Food Market Owner Dies." Minneapolis Star, July 12, 1975.
- "Centuries-old Traditions Is [sic] Kept at St. Panteleimon's." *Minneapolis Tribune*, December 7, 1980.
- "Church Not to Figure in Midway Race Issue." Minneapolis Tribune, October 23, 1909.
- "Color Line Issue Avoided." Minneapolis Tribune, October 25, 1909.
- "Community Notes." Watchtower 1 (March 1924): 4.
- "End of Both Race Wars Believed Near at Hand." Minneapolis Tribune, January 7, 1910.
- "Fairness to Negro Urged by Minister." Minneapolis Tribune, January 10, 1910.
- "First Service Tonight in New Lutheran Church." Minneapolis Journal, June 30, 1912.
- "Freeway to Make Cities Truly Twins." Minneapolis Tribune, December 8, 1968.
- Gendler, Neal. "Customers Mourn 'Mr. Prospect Park.' " Minneapolis Tribune, July 12, 1975
- "Honor to a Hero; Sidney Pratt School, in Prospect Park, Formally Opened." *Minneapolis Tribune*, November 26, 1898.
- Jacobson, Penny. "Platting Prospect Park was a Tortuous Affair." Southeast (Minneapolis), October 1986.
- "James Alan MacLeod Dies." Minneapolis Journal, July 17, 1912.
- "L. A. Lamoreaux, Resident Half Century, Dead." Minneapolis Tribune, February 2, 1922.
- Levitt, Linda. "Two Scouts from Prospect Park Achieve Eagle Rank." *Southeast* (Minneapolis), March 1983.
- La Sha, J. P. S. "The De Lanceys." Tower Talks 6 (March 1979): 3.
- ——. "The Secret History of Prospect Park's Depot." *Tower Talks* 6 (July 1979): 10.
- La Sha, Peter. "Emily Samantha Eustis, Building of Eustis Park (4th St.)." Tower Talks 6 (March

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Section r	number <u>9</u>	Page	8			
19	979): 2.					
Mack, Lin	nda. "Winston Close	Dies at 90." /	Minneapolis (Star Tribune, Ju	ıne 17, 1997.	
	Women Architects Neen Ahead of Her T		,	•	•	s Always

Ramsdell, Charles H. "The New Districting Law." Watchtower 3 (April 1925): 1.

"Rescue Home to Have Annual Donation Day." Minneapolis Tribune, September 29, 1918.

[&]quot;Mercy to Chauffeur Hit." Minneapolis Tribune, April 22, 1911.

[&]quot;Negro Home Builders Defended by Minister." Minneapolis Tribune, October 25, 1909

[&]quot;Negro Willing to Settle Prospect Park Troubles." Minneapolis Tribune, October 24, 1909.

[&]quot;Negro's Demand Rejected." Minneapolis Tribune, January 26, 1910.

[&]quot;New Prospect Park Grocery and Cafe Renews Old Tradition." *Southeast* (Minneapolis), March 1982.

[&]quot;News of the Lodges." *Minneapolis Tribune*, January 28, 1917.

[&]quot;Phone Co.'s Plan Is Held Up." Minneapolis Tribune, April 23, 1910.

[&]quot;Pioneers of Pratt School Will Open \$95,000 Addition." Minneapolis Journal, February 7, 1927.

[&]quot;Prospect Park Against Home Is Heard." Minneapolis Tribune, January 14, 1919.

[&]quot;Prospect Park Body to Aid Liberty Campaign." Minneapolis Tribune, October 16, 1917.

[&]quot;Prospect Park for Home Rule Charter." Minneapolis Tribune, April 15, 1920.

[&]quot;Prospect Park Is Kept Spic and Span." Minneapolis Tribune, June 6, 1909.

[&]quot;Prospect Park Residents Urge Daylight Saving Plan." Minneapolis Tribune, April 21, 1921.

[&]quot;Race War Started in Prospect Park." Minneapolis Tribune, October 22, 1909.

[&]quot;Short Cuts in City's News." Minneapolis Tribune, January 14, 1921.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Prospect Park Residential Historic District
Name of Property
Hennepin County, MN
County and State
N/A
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

	Section number 9	Page	9		
--	------------------	------	---	--	--

Online Sources

- National Park Service Technical Preservation Services. "From Asbestos to Zinc: Roofing for Historic Buildings." http://www.cr.nps.gov/hps/tps/roofingexhibit/introduction.htm.
- ———. "Keeping a Lid on It: Asbestos-Cement Building Materials." http://www.cr.nps.gov/hps/tps/recentpast/asbestosarticle.htm.
- Smith, David C. Parks, Lakes, Trails and So Much More: An Overview of the Histories of MPRB Properties. Available at http://www.minneapolisparks.org/documents/parks/ Parks_Lakes_Trails_Much_More.pdf.

[&]quot;Street Opening Is Favored." Minneapolis Tribune, August 19, 1911.

[&]quot;To Improve Prospect Park." Minneapolis Tribune, November 4, 1901.

[&]quot;University Avenue Mall Is Requested: Prospect Park Residents Would Forestall Encroachment of Industrial Plants." *Minneapolis Morning Tribune*, September 11, 1919.